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April 19, 2022 

 

 

The Honorable Robert Menendez 

Chairman 

Committee on Foreign Relations 

United States Senate  

Washington, DC  20510 

 

Dear Chairman Menendez: 

 

 Thank you for your March 8, 2022 letter requesting increased efforts to resettle refugees 

from Venezuela.  Like you, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) is committed to 

strengthening the U.S. Refugee Admissions Program (USRAP) to help address the growing 

humanitarian needs in our hemisphere and around the globe.  Secretary Mayorkas asked that I 

respond on his behalf.  

 

 In the first days of this Administration, President Biden issued executive orders to restore 

faith in our nation’s legal immigration system and to improve our ability to welcome and resettle 

refugees.1  DHS and U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) are working together 

with our federal, state, and local partners to carry out these executive orders and rebuild the 

USRAP.  During the past year, USCIS deployed refugee officers to twelve overseas locations 

and mitigated the impact of COVID-19 travel restrictions by expanding capacity to conduct 

refugee interviews remotely using video-teleconferencing.  Officers were able to interview over 

9,000 individuals in total across twenty-three countries.  Other initiatives to provide protection 

have included completing approximately 39,000 affirmative asylum cases last year, and 

welcoming more than 80,000 Afghan nationals through Operation Allies Welcome, providing 

them with support and assistance as they begin their new lives in the United States.  

Additionally, DHS designated or extended Temporary Protected Status for individuals in need of 

protection from fourteen countries, including Venezuela and four other countries in the Western 

Hemisphere (El Salvador, Haiti, Honduras, and Nicaragua).  Deferred Enforced Departure also 

remains in place for individuals from three countries, including Venezuela.  

 

Refugee processing activities were very limited throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, but 

USCIS recently resumed refugee processing activities in Latin America.  In Fiscal Year 2022, as 

of March 15, 2022, USCIS interviewed approximately 230 Venezuelan refugee applicants and 

1,950 Salvadoran, Guatemalan, and Honduran applicants.  The Central American Minors 

 
1 E.O. 14012 of Feb 2, 2021, and E.O. 14013 of Feb 4, 2021, respectively. 
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Refugee and Parole Program provides certain qualified children who are nationals of El 

Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras, as well as certain family members of those children, an 

opportunity to apply for refugee status and possible resettlement in the United States.  The 

Protection Transfer Arrangement among the Government of Costa Rica, the United Nations High 

Commissioner for Refugees, and the International Organization for Migration provides 

vulnerable applicants from El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras access to the USRAP. 

 

DHS is proud of the role we play to ensure vulnerable individuals seeking humanitarian 

protection will continue to find a safe haven in the United States.  We celebrate the significant 

contributions that generations of refugees and their families have made to our country.   

 

Thank you again for your letter highlighting the importance of Western Hemisphere 

refugee application processing and of Venezuelan refugee resettlement.  Should you require any 

additional assistance, please have your staff contact the USCIS Office of Legislative Affairs at 

(240) 721-3801. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

 

Ur M. Jaddou 

Director 

 

 


